General Council Meeting
October 3, 2021 (Zoom)
A meeting of the General Council of The Urantia Book Fellowship took place on Zoom Sunday, August 9, 2021, 10 a.m. to 4:45 p.m. CDT. 

The meeting was called to order at 10:06 CDT by President Sue Snider Seccombe.

The recorded version is available at Meeting Recording: 
Hi Jill,
Here is the link

https://drive.google.com/drive/folders/1qUGohd_3cvC_fz-5FfykwrgqjyrxAxIv?usp=sharing
You need to access the link from your firstname.lastname@urantiabook.org email.

1.  Roll call:

Link to contact information for GC members, as of October 3, 2021:

https://docs.google.com/document/d/1KVJGjMKZ_BCSM1g7DBlzebkQ1DpugFUvxsmi4uHAsmY/edit
The following members were present, constituting a quorum: 
Tom Allen


Dan Amyx



Lara Amyx


Ted Blaney

Trudi Cooper 

Lila Dogim

Bobbie Dreier

John Hales

Pamela Keller

Cecelia Lampley

John Lange

Albert Einstein Lassiter

Jena Lassiter

Alvin (Al) Lockett (joined at 11:15)
Barbara Newsom

Oluwatooni (Toni) Oyeyemi (arrived at 11:53 left at 3:43)
Michael (Mike) Painter (joined at 12:30)
Michael Perrie

Andrè Radatus

Brent St. Denis

Stephen (Steve) Sawyer 

David Schlundt

Sue Snider Seccombe

Cristina Seaborn

Jill Strunk

Geoff Taylor

Maksim Zinov (joined at 11:30 by phone; stayed for over an hour)

Absent:  David Kulieke, David Meyer, Michael Painter, and Pablo Segovia
Also present:  Geoff Theiss, Fellowship Executive-Director-in-training.

2. Opening Reading or Prayer:
Barbara Newsom read from The Urantia Book, sections 52:6.2-7 (all of paragraph 2 and headings of 3-7) and 195:10.6, followed by silent reflection and a prayer by Barbara.
3. Approval of Agenda:
The agenda was approved by unanimous consent.

4. Approval of Minutes:
Minutes of the July 31, 2021, through August 1, 2021, GC meeting were approved by unanimous consent.

· Link to minutes:

https://drive.google.com/file/d/1n1oXq6eCDgqa9hx7YLrWJXDiwoffY-FE/view?usp=sharing
5. President’s Greeting:
Sue began with an update on David Kulieke, who had a catastrophic fall last Sunday and suffered a severe brain injury.  In accordance with his living will, his wife Marilyn indicated that he will be removed from the breathing apparatus today and his future will be entirely in God’s hands.  Sue called for a moment of silent reflection to appreciate David and all that he is and has done.  She mentioned that there is a Caring Bridge site where people can leave messages for the family.  Although he is not conscious, they are reading him everything that gets posted.
Link to website:  https://www.caringbridge.org/visit/davidkulieke/journal
Sue framed her greeting as a message of love and hope.  This is season of change.  The world is changing.  The office is changing, with Paula retiring in December and long-term accountant Glorianne Harris retiring next year. Geoff Theiss will assume full duties as Executive Director in January.  There is a Committee Chair changing today and, regrettably, the Education Chair will also change.
She envisions the Fellowship being more mission-focused and less process-focused, a balance which will naturally lead to us being more outer-directed, not so much talking to ourselves about ourselves.  We will hopefully be more effective ambassadors of The Urantia Book, reflecting more fully what we know from being readers 
6. Elect new Interfaith Committee Chair
Section 12.11. The Interfaith Committee: The Interfaith Committee shall foster and develop fraternal relations, understanding, and good will with organizations devoted to the practice or study of religion, to the end that the purposes of THE URANTIA BOOK FELLOWSHIP may be advanced. 

Geoff Taylor, who is retiring as chair of the Interfaith Committee, made a few comments about the work of the committee.  He plans to remain a member of the committee, although his recommendation is to transfer the chair position to Barbara Newsom.

No other nominations were made from the floor.

Barbara thanked Geoff for “leaving the committee in such good shape” and commented on her interfaith background and experience, which is both historical and increasingly prevalent in her current life.  
Abert Einstein Lassiter made the point that the IFC could be very involved in providing wording for content in the Stepping Stones Project to catch the interest of spiritual seekers who are not ready for introduction to The Urantia Book itself. Barbara agreed and said that she envisions the Committee supporting the efforts of numerous other groups and projects. 
Barbara left for a breakout room, leaving an opportunity for comments about her nomination.  Tom Allen moved that a secret ballot be used for this election.  Andre Radatus seconded the motion, which passed by unanimous consent.  
A Red Cap ballot was provided by David Schlundt.  
Tellers’ report:  23 votes were available.  22 For; 1 Abstention.
Barbara Newsom is elected Chair of the Interfaith Committee

7) Vote to approve Fellowship member access to recordings on Wild Apricot.

Sue brought forward from the last GC meeting an unresolved issue about whether to allow GC members to access the interviews of GC applicants which were recorded prior to the Triennial Delegate Assembly (TDA) on July 17, 2001.  The recordings were prepared to help Delegates decide which applicants to elect as GC members.
Because some interviewees were of the impression that the interviews would not be shared beyond the TDA, the recordings will not be available to the GC.
8.  Accommodate international General Councilors

The issue of scheduling GC meetings to accommodate time zones of international GC members was brought forward as an unresolved issue from the July,31-August 1, 2021 GC meeting.

Currently our only international GC member is Toni Oyeyemi, who is a minister in Switzerland.  Since he works on Sundays, he would not be able to attend a full GC meeting on a Sunday, regardless of the hours it was scheduled.

Sue asked if anyone would be unable to attend if meetings were scheduled on Saturday, and one Councilor indicated that she would not be available on Saturdays.  Therefore, Sue suggested that perhaps one-day Zoom meetings should alternate between Saturday and Sunday in the future. The EC will be aware of this suggestion when establishing meetings.
As international involvement increases, the issue will be readdressed.

The issue of determining a schedule of meetings for three years at a time was again considered, and it will be addressed by the EC.  Sue proposed avoiding two-day Zoom meetings.
9. Move to a Committee of the Whole

Tom Allen moved and Cristina Seaborn seconded a motion to adjourn to a Committee of the Whole.  The motion passed unanimously. 
Jill Strunk pointed out that minutes are not customarily taken for Committee of the Whole proceedings.

Tom Allen moved and Michael Perrie seconded a motion to have the secretary keep minutes during the Committee of the Whole.
An amendment was made by Lara Amyx and seconded by Jena Lassiter to change the word “minutes” to “notes.”
The amendment passed by unanimous consent.

A vote was taken by a show of digital hands to have the secretary take notes during the Committee of the Whole and include the notes in the GC minutes.  
Tellers’ report:   24 available votes;  22 in favor; 2 abstentions.
The motion passed.

10.  Live resource links in EC agendas (extended review period for six months ending 3/23/22)

The EC has extended the review period for offering live links to resources in the EC agendas to all GC members who might want to attend an EC meeting, in order that they can better prepare and follow along.  The now extended review period for this action will end on 3/23/2022.
11. IC23 Chicago – update  Announcement:
The Fellowship, with great sympathy and regret, will be replacing David Kulieke as the Education Committee Chair and as the Chair of the IC 23 due to the long-term nature of his injuries.  Sue said, “We look forward to when we can next serve with him.”  Jackie Koury, as Education Committee secretary, has been asked to become interim Education Committee Chair, per our Constitution, but has not yet accepted or declined.  

The chair for IC23 has not yet been determined.  Lara Amyx will assist in the search.
12. Office update - Paula's retirement and Geoff's start as Executive Director
Paula will retire at the end of 2021 and Geoff Theiss will become Executive Director.  Sue expressed gratitude to Geoff Theiss for putting so many volunteer hours to help with the office transition, even while he is on paternity leave. Paula’s continued service during the transition is also greatly appreciated.
12.  Unity update.   
Sue has met twice with the presidents of the other two organizations,  Mo Siegle (Foundation) and and Enrique Traver (UAI).  They expressed interest in addressing the concept of unity and have agreed with Mo’s suggestion to meet monthly to foster teamwork within the community. Sue invited those who have not shared their thoughts and ideas about unity with her to do so by email. 

Break:  from 9:45-10:00 CDT.
13.  Committee updates.  Chairs of the following committees shared brief verbal reports of their recent activities:
A. Publications Committee:  Cristina Seaborn

1. We create the Mini Messenger electronic newsletter monthly.  The deadline is the 10th of every month. The Mini Messenger goes to over 7,000 email addresses every month.

2. The spring Mighty Messenger theme was Melchezedik. 

3. The summer Fellowship Herald theme was the Spirit of Truth  and the Holy Spirit.  The paper publications are mailed to 2,000 people 3 times a year.

4. Our fall issue of The Mighty Messenger has the theme  “Stepping Stones To The Revelation.”  We are trying a new approach with publications that do not refer to The Urantia Book or have UB quotes.  Topics will be questions a truth seeker is asking.  The publication will be half size at 4 ¼” x 5 ½”.

5.  There is a survey where people can let us know if they prefer electronic publications, paper, or both.  Over time the survey has shown 44% prefer electronic, 33% prefer paper, and 22% prefer both.  Printing and postage are our highest expenses.  We will monitor this over the next 10 years and make decisions based on what people want.

B.  Finance Committee:  John Lange

1. John is getting his feet on the ground and understanding how the process has changed since he last served on the EC.

2. Budget time is upon us: Brent St. Denis and John will have an open budget chat next Wednesday, October 6.  The budget process has begun (contacting committee chairs as to their various needs), with the budget meeting November 18-21 to match project requests with available resources and finalize the budget for the coming year.

3. The committee: John has begun forming a Finance Team, has reached out to current listed members to assess interest, and has contacted three others who are interested and have talent. The process is ongoing. He would like to attract someone from our next generation of readers.

4. Fall solicitation letter: Paula Thompson has agreed to draft the fall solicitation letter, which will need to go out before the holiday mailings in time for people making end of year financial decisions.

5. Fundraising: John has engaged a nonprofit exec in NYC for new and novel ideas. These will all be variations of the successful Free Schools model he was involved in with Saskia Raevouri where she put forth projects she imagined and knew the donors supported, then reported back to the donors progress made toward these goals, and in the meantime made sure the funds were constructively absorbed. In addition, we need to make this process more personal by following through with notes of appreciation.

6. Estate Planning: John has engaged Larry Geis (who is well qualified and interested in this) to be part of the team. We have an aging population, and we need to approach our more senior members to remember us in their legacy decisions.   

7. Broad based support: There has been a long-term concern for our donations to be more broad-based.  John will suggest we revisit membership dues or suggested donations. 

C.  Youth and Young Adults (YaYAs): Pamela Keller 

Since becoming Chair, Pamela has spent the last eight weeks revitalizing the Committee.  She mentioned the following bullet points:
 

· YaYA’s Google Workspace creation

· Many personal histories and experiences attained from personal conversations with pervious YaYA’s and chairs of the Committee.
· Four meetings each month have been established, alternating between administrative and creative collaboration.
· Current interests and projects of the committee include:

· Data collection that will inform us about the needs of the youth in our community and outside of it

· A bi-monthly email with updates about what our committee is working on and accomplishing

· Recruitment of new committee members and adjuncts

· New committee member-

· Talon Bengochea

· Adjuncts include:

· Thomas Orjala

· aprilhelen

· Geoffrey Theiss

· Others that were not identified at the time

· Outreach to current, former and new youth in the community

· Ambassadorship program

· Video game development

· Youth Junto Conversation online (on Junto, A platform for structured, small-group video conversations around specific topics)
D.  Membership:  Dan Amyx.

Before COVID shut it down The Membership and Education Committees had plans to visit Societies, especially those which are struggling.  David and Marilyn Kulieke made a presentation to the Agondonter Book Camp Society in Florida, followed by discussion.  It was was very well received.  People attended from up to three hours away, often meeting people they hadn’t known.
The latest Membership initiative is the 2 X 2 program of outreach to Societies.  GC members, in pairs, will act as liaisons to Societies to hear their needs, clarify resources, and share ideas among societies.  The Membership Committee provided training for the 2 X 2 teams and have sent links to the Power Point that David Schlundt created, as well as ideas for questions and resources to share.  Some teams have already begun the liaison process and reports from all teams are expected by the end of October.
E. International Fellowship Committee:  Andrè Radatus.
The IFC has been very active in supporting Urantia Book activities internationally, especially in Latin America, The Philippines, Indonesia, and Uganda.  Andrè said, “There are plenty of places where the book is really taking off.”
A Latin America subcommittee has formed within the IFC, with Pablo Segovia as chair and Jack Holloway as secretary. They continue to work with leaders throughout Venezuela, Bolivia, Peru, Argentina, Mexico, Columbia, and Ecuador.  Ten Area Coordinators have been established through the Area Coordinator/Field Worker Program.  Ongoing study groups, conferences and other outreach activities are finding success.  Andrè made the point that familial dissemination is common in Latin America; if one family member reads The Urantia Book, it often spreads to extended family members.
Although sending books is expensive and sometimes can be complicated by customs, when possible, they are put in libraries and universities, and provided to interested readers.  The IFC is going to ask for a line item in the upcoming budget specifically for shipping books.  COVID has halted book fairs, which have been successful in the past; hopefully then can soon return.
The Philippines is planning a conference in 2022, which the IFC will support.  The IFC hopes to have “boots on the ground” in Uganda when COVID allows travel there, to understand better the widespread activity growing there, where hundreds of books have recently been sent.  Gard Jameson from the Foundation has invited Fellowship participation in a conference planned for 2024 in Taiwan.
Lila Dogim has organized helpful joint meetings with other chairs of the Worldwide Service Team.

Barb Maier, who has served the Committee for 12 years, will step down as secretary, although remaining involved.  Sally Annabella will be the new secretary.  The Committee has space for more adjunct members if anyone is interested.
F. Interfaith Committee:  Geoff Taylor.

Geoff reported that the Interfaith Committee has been involved in or watching the activity of the following: North American Interfaith Network, United Religions Initiative, Wild Goose Festival, Parliament of World’s Religions, Integral Faith, 18 Doors, Spirit Growth Initiative, Festival of Faiths, Religions for Peace, Unity Earth, Progressing Spirit, Unity Walk, and On Being Project.
The Committee added a page to our website with articles prepared by Stevie Shaefer showing commonalities with The Urantia Book and specific other religions.  This is an ongoing project.

Plans are underway to make a video to share what committee members are currently involved in and encourage others to communicate their activities to new Committee Chair Barbara Newsom.

G:  Outreach:  Al Lockett.

Being new to his role as Chair of the Outreach Committee, Al has spoken to past Chairs to get a better feel for history and gather ideas about how to better formalize and target our outreach efforts.  He will meet soon with people listed on the Outreach Committee.
He is planning to reach out to other Committee Chairs to see how they can complement each other. He said, “Everybody is doing outreach.”  He can talk to Pamela about how young people look at things and what they engage in.  He has realized the value of music as outreach through the UB Artisans music presentation for Jesus’ Birthday.  Young people might enjoy coming together in a youth choir.  He can talk to Jena and Richard about various platforms outreach will need to use and how videos can be implemented.  He does fundraising and grant writing as a career and will be working on budget and how Committees overlap.  He encouraged people to reach out to him and give ideas for how they can work together.

H.  IT Committee, Web Content Committee, and Social Media Committee:  Jena Lassiter.
Jena, along with being Team Leader for the Media and Communications Team, is Chair of three ad hoc committees.
IT Committee:  This committee is engaged in all aspects of IT for the Fellowship, including the ongoing development of the Wild Apricot website.  She said that Richard Daunt can support people needing help in understanding how to utilize the website, ClickUp, and Google Docs.  She and Albert Einstein Lassiter can also help people learn to use these systems when Richard is unavailable.  In addition, if you are putting together a conference, for instance, they can help make the promotion beautiful for you, as well as ensure it is advertised through the website.  Gary Tonge offers his artwork for these promotions as well.  The IT team is always working to improve the website and there is some beginning conversation about perhaps doing usability tests on the website.  Both Jena and Sue Snider Seccombe have experience in usability testing.
Web Content Committee:  The Stepping Stones process is progressing in development, designed to take people through a series of spiritual adventures beginning with spiritual growth topics not specific to The Urantia Book and guiding readers from page to page through content that eventually leads to access to The Urantia Book.  Junto, A platform for structured, small-group video conversations around specific topics, allow visitors to have conversations about their spiritual experiences with facilitators like Pamela Keller, aprilhelen, and Thomas Orjala, originally without reference to The Urantia Book specifically.  Google ads guide people to these conversation groups.
· https://urantiabook.org/Spiritual-Growth-Navigation 

· https://juntochat.web.app/home/junto/spiritual-growth-conversations 
Social Media Committee: Cristina Seaborn is secretary of this Committee and Pamela Keller is a member.  More volunteers are needed.  Karen Larsen posts every day on the UB Facebook page.  The UB YouTube channel has a livestream every month of interviews with Second Miler Grant recipients and other relevant content.  You can help by subscribing to the YouTube channel and “liking” us on Facebook. One exciting new development is a Spanish Facebook page for the Fellowship.
· https://www.facebook.com/TheUrantiaBookFellowship 

· https://www.youtube.com/c/UrantiabookOrgFellowship 

Break: from 2:15 – 2:45

14. Second Miler Grant Program Update:
David Schlundt shared a presentation on the purpose of the Second Miler Grant Program, the process being used in this first “launch” phase, and the results so far.  

His presentation is available at the following link:
ttps://docs.google.com/presentation/d/12t_GHqxpL5-q3GpH94TInQ6abA6fDdPK?rtpof=true&authuser=david.schlundt%40urantiabook.org&usp=drive_fs
The Second Miler Review Team has decided to review applications quarterly in 2022, with a pause for evaluation of the program until January 2022
Jill Strunk added that, in addition to small monetary grants, an added benefit is the encouragement and emotional/spiritual support that is offered to the grant applicants.  She also discussed the process of “vetting” projects submitted by people not formerly known to Second Miler Review Team members.  Often members of the International Fellowship Committtee can share first-hand information.  One Review Team member, Toni Oyeyemi, who was born in Africa and now lives in Switzerland, understands the culture surrounding some of the African projects, and he has extensively interviewed applicants.
15.  Update on Area Coordinator/Field Worker Program:

Ted Blaney shared the following information:
We have 20 Area Coordinators signed up in North America. Ted has hosted three Zoom sessions to get acquainted and field any questions, and he will be offering a couple more this week.

The group has been working on how ACFW can define their areas and how that might be used to query the Fellowship data base to invite new members to local events that are planned. A meeting was held last week where they agreed upon small-scale testing/learning and feedback of promising approaches.  Douglas Burns was given permission to find or develop simple computer filter routings to make this possible and hopefully easy.
Ted shared a mapping of the ACFWs to date, through an outside mapping program called Mapline.  The map showed the current distribution of ACFWs in North America, and when Ted clicked on a tag, it provided the name and contact information of the ACFW.  There are some areas without ACFWs that need to be filled and this winter will be a good time to continue recruiting. Ted shared that this map has a few flaws so it is just temporary to demonstrate what he would eventually like to develop in-house.  
Ted was told by Scott Brooks, who was involved with the programing for UB Study Group Directory, that it is very feasible for approximately $1,000 to attach an appropriate data base to Google mapping.  
As mentioned in Andre’s report of the International Fellowship Committee, Pablo Segovia has made considerable progress in Latin America with establishing ACFWs.
During Ted’s presentation, comments in the Chat reminded people that there were “Field Representatives” in the 60s and 70s and the original “Area Coordinators” were established during the 80s.  
16. TDA Resolutions update:
A.  Update on resolution #1: Select Committee to Investigate Constitutional Revision (SCICR)
Tom Allen explained that the EC has elected him to chair the Select Committee, which the TDA voted unanimously to be commissioned. This is a three-year project, to be completed by the next TDA.  He is preparing a list of committee nominees for EC approval by the end of October.  He has asked interested candidates to submit a white paper and will further gather information to help the EC make good decisions in selecting the seven-member committee. 
B. Update on TDA Resolutions #2 and #3
These two resolutions are designed to give permission for Societies to reach out to Members-at-Large for potential Society membership, and to offer virtual meetings which will make participation more feasible.
Sue Snider Seccombe explained that there are “front-end” aspects of outreach and “back-end” aspects of welcoming them into participation.  She mentioned that the Area Coordinator/Field Worker program is part of “finding and gathering” and the creation of a welcome packet would apply when a new member joins a Society.
Dan Amyx explained that a collaboration of Membership, Education, Publications, and possibly YaYAs, could work on developing a welcome packet.

17.  Strategic Planning Presentation:
Sue Snider Seccombe explained that strategic planning is thinking ahead so we can achieve our mission. She screen-shared a presentation on the engagement continuum from the Organizational Guidance Committee and showed how committees can overlay their work over the continuum which spans those not aware of the UB all the way to people intensively involved in the UB community.  Coordination of efforts among committees can enhance our service.  Often different committees are talking to the same kinds of people in the same kinds of spaces and, if they talk to each other, they can coordinate efforts.  Not every committee is expected to address the entire spectrum.  Some committees who align with mission through content, such as Pubications, IT/Web Content, and Education can create content for people all along the continuum

The Service Team Chairs are in a good position to connect the dots, promote collaboration, and create synergy.
https://docs.google.com/presentation/d/1M6lxG3EJ2K1u7RSvX9ydbfcNn6zrKMZ5/edit#slide=id.p1
18. Program Design & Evaluation 

When Geoff Theiss was hired as the new Executive Director, to begin in January, 2022, he realized he didn’t have qualification in some of the leadership categories the EC had included in the job description. Therefore, he took a course from Stanford University on Essentials of Program Strategy and Evaluation.   He consolidated his learning from that course into an eight-step overview, included examples relevant to the Fellowship, and screen-shared a presentation, available at the following link: https://docs.google.com/presentation/d/1EwDwd7TN0P3lT0MpIyjpuCl0DaEmKxg-gMuAMpFS0-Q/edit?usp=sharing
19.  Return to formal session.
At this point, the GC left the Committee of the Whole by unanimous consent.  Once in formal session, a motion to include notes from the Committee of the Whole into the official minutes for today’s meeting was passed unanimously.

20. Next GC meeting:
A motion was made and seconded to hold the next GC meeting in-person during February, 2022, with the hybrid option of people joining by Zoom if unable to physically attend.   Cristina Seaborn will send a Doodle poll giving Councilors options for choice of weekend in February.  Cristina Seaborn and Lara Amyx will later propose locations for a Doodle poll.  The EC will then decide and inform the GC of the dates and location.
Teller’s report:  24 votes were available.  13 Yes; 11 abstentions.  

The next GC meeting will be a hybrid in-person/Zoom meeting in February, 2022, at a location to be determined.
21.  New Business:

Cristina Seaborn asked about plans to fill open seats on the GC.

Sue explained that the EC is considering the options of either filling open seats once a year or at the next GC meeting after an opening occurs.  A decision will be made in time for the February 2022 GC meeting.  Tom Allen explained that the option of purposely leaving seats vacant to pare down the number of GC members would require a Constitutional Amendment.  

Sue suggested that all Councilors encourage applications from people they personally believe would make good GC members
22.  Moment of prayer for David Kulieke and his family.
Sue presented an update from Marilyn Kulieke that David has been taken off the breathing tube.  She initiated a period of silent prayer for David and his family
The meeting was adjourned at 4:45 CDT.
Submitted by Jill Strunk, Secretary

